



EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This policy brief examines Chinese investments in Kyrgyzstan's gold mining sector, highlighting challenges and successes in four distinct cases. Chinese investments have been marked by environmental and social concerns, labor disputes, and allegations of corruption. Recommendations include strengthening environmental regulations, ensuring fair labor practices, enhancing transparency and accountability, fostering community engagement, and improving government oversight. While some projects have faced significant difficulties, others have shown positive outcomes, emphasizing the importance of responsible investment practices to benefit both investors and local communities. It is imperative that Kyrgyzstan and its partners prioritize sustainable, transparent, and inclusive approaches to maximize the benefits of these investments while minimizing their negative consequences.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

PRZEMYSLAW OZIERSKI - is an independent security expert linked professionally to the Central Asia region. He received M.A. in Political Science from the University of Zielona Gora and M.A. in Cultural Studies from the Centre for East European Studies of the University of Warsaw. He is an alumnus of the U.S State Department Fulbright Program at the Old Dominion University Graduate Program in International Studies (GPIS), as well as of the scholarship program of the Ministry of Education and Science of the Russian Federation at the Russian Presidential Academy of National Economy and Public Administration (RANEPA). He a researcher, lecturer, and external cooperated as organizations such as the OSCE Academy, the American University in Central Asia (AUCA), the National Institute for Strategic Studies of Kyrgyz Republic (NISS KR), the Central Asia Strategic Center for Analysis, Dialogue and Development (CASCADD), the Central Asian Institute of the Shaanxi Normal University, the Westminster International University in Tashkent (WIUT) and the University of World Economy and Diplomacy (UWED). Recently (2018-2021) he served as the Head of Foreign Trade Office of the Polish Trade and Investment Agency (Polska Agencja Inwestycji i Handlu S.A. (PAIH)) in Uzbekistan. As of 2022/23, he researched topics such as 'corrosive capital' and PSCs in partnership with PIL Research Company (Kyrgyzstan) and the Center for International Private Enterprise (CIPE) (U.S.).

INTRODUCTION

The involvement of Chinese companies in gold mining and processing is shadowed by regular local protests over the environmental and social impacts of conducted operations. However, they could also serve as indicators of the development of the mining sector and the adaptation of companies to the evolving mining policy framework.

In this context, the analysis of selected cases allows us to demonstrate challenges linked to Chinese investment in the gold mining sector. The cases demonstrate issues of concern leading to conflicts, as well as demonstrated good practices supporting mining operations.

Below, four cases of Chinese capital investments in the gold mining sector in Kyrgyzstan are presented.

CASE 1: Ishtamberdi Gold Deposit - "Resources for Investment"

In this case study, the investigation centers on Chinese capital involvement through Full Gold Company LLC, an entity affiliated with the Chinese state-owned gold mining enterprise Lingbao Gold Company Limited, in the development of the Ishtamberdi gold deposit. This case exemplifies Chinese capital participation in the 'Resources for Investment' model.

Agreement and Initial Development (2008-2011)

In 2008, an agreement was reached in which the Chinese side committed to carrying out rehabilitation work on the Osh-Sarytash-Irkeshtam highway section, spanning from 190 to 240 km, in exchange for the rights to develop the Ishtamberdy gold deposit [1]. The agreement was signed between following entities, including the Ministry of Transport and Communications of the Kyrgyz Republic, the State Agency for Geology and Mineral Resources under the Government of the Kyrgyz Republic, China Development Bank, Full Gold Mining Company, Lingbao Gold Company, China Road and Bridge Corporation Chin (CRBC), and "Lin Xi" Investment Company from the Xinjiang Uygur Autonomous Region of the People's Republic of China. In line with this agreement, the Chinese side was responsible for rehabilitating the specified road section, and in return, they gained rights to develop the Ishtamberdi gold deposit.

Financial Structure and License Acquisition (2010-2011)

To finance the project, the Chinese Development Bank provided financial resources to Full Gold Mining LLC, a joint-stock company established by the Chinese side. In 2010, the company underwent re-registration, and its shareholders' structure included Lingbao Hongxin Mining Limited Liability Company (82%) [2], CRBC (10%), and "Lin Xi" Investment Company (8%) [3]. By 2011, the Chinese side fulfilled its obligations related to road reconstruction, and Full Gold Mining Company obtained the license for the Ishtamberdi gold deposit.

Challenges and Controversies

However, this cooperation model, based on "Resources for Investment," has drawn significant public attention and scrutiny due to the absence of direct Kyrgyz state participation in the gold mining project. This has raised concerns about public interest protection, particularly as the development of the deposit and extraction works have been marred by environmental violations, including chemical spills, technological deficiencies, recurring labor conflicts, and tax avoidance practices.

Environmental Issues (2012-2020)

After the completion of the road rehabilitation, Full Gold Mining Company received the license for gold deposit development, and extraction works commenced. In April 2012, the company commissioned the gold processing plant; however, in December 2012, the work was halted by the order of the State Inspectorate for Environmental and Technical Safety of Kyrgyzstan (SIETS). The decision was motivated by the company's inability to rectify various environmental violations, such as the aftermath of a chemical spill in May 2012 during the plant's start-up. Furthermore, the State Inspectorate noted that the plant's technologies were inefficient, with gold extraction levels at 52.9% compared to the projected 85.8%, indicating potential misuse of the ore [4].

SIETS suspended the license until environmental violations were rectified, which occurred only in September 2013. As the plant's technological issues persisted, the company was granted permission to export gold concentrate to China. The modernized plant was finally launched on December 24, 2016, and it began producing doré alloy, which could be further processed at the state KyrgyzAltyn's gold refinery in Kara-Balta [5].

Despite modernization efforts, the company's environmental management remains a constant challenge. In June 2018, local residents protested against Full Gold Mining Company's activities, urging state authorities to verify its compliance with environmental standards, especially regarding the use of harmful chemical substances and the relocation of tailings dams. Residents also demanded compensation [6]. Local concerns revolved around the risk of cyanide leaks from mining waste [7]. These concerns were amplified by an industrial safety audit conducted by the State Inspectorate for Environmental and Technical Safety in April 2019, which revealed problems with waste management communication to local residents. This was highlighted when local residents halted the transport of chemical waste in February 2020 [8].

Labor Strikes (2012, 2018)

During Full Gold Mining's operations in Kyrgyzstan, other violations and problems emerged. In terms of labor practices, at least two strikes occurred. The first strike took place in February 2012 when workers protested low wages, resulting in a 30% salary increase agreement with the company [9]. The second strike took place in January 2018 when the company laid off over 400 workers, citing the risk of bankruptcy. The conflict

was resolved through negotiations between Full Gold Mining and the Central Committee of the Mining and Metallurgical Trade Union of the Kyrgyz Republic, with workers returning to their positions later that same month [10].

Tax Avoidance and Extended Export (2014)

It's noteworthy that Full Gold Mining was implicated in at least one instance of tax avoidance. In 2014, the State Service for Combating Economic Crimes (SSCES) and the State Tax Service identified that the company had evaded taxes amounting to 1.16 million USD. During the investigation, the company admitted guilt and compensated for the damage [11]. This raised controversies, as taxes were the only Kyrgyz state interest in this project after the company had fulfilled its obligations regarding road construction. Additionally, the extended export of gold concentrate to China was seen as of little benefit to Kyrgyzstan.

Corruption Allegations

The continued problems surrounding the project have sparked speculation that corruption may have been involved from the project's inception. Activists primarily raise concerns about the alleged understatement of deposit reserves when the agreement with Chinese companies was signed in 2008. Local activist Ulanbek Abdykerimov claimed that the Soviet estimation of the deposit was approximately 78 tons, while the agreement indicated only 29 tons. According to Abdykerimov, the resource estimation of the gold deposit was allegedly lowered in favor of the Chinese side, possibly in the private interest of Maxim Bakiyev, the son of Kyrgyz ex-President Kurmanbek Bakiyev, who was ousted in 2010. Consequently, after Bakiyev's overthrow, calls for a revision of the agreement have persisted [12].

In conclusion, the Ishtamberdi gold deposit project, marked by Chinese capital involvement under the 'Resources for Investment' model, serves as a striking example of the complex challenges, controversies, and lingering suspicions that can surround international collaborations in the mining sector, leaving questions about environmental responsibility, labor practices, and resource estimation still unanswered.

CASE 2: Solton-Sary Deposit - "Yellow Fume and Chinese Demarche"

In this case study, we delve into the development of the Solton-Sary gold deposit by Zhong Ji Mining Company LLC, an entity affiliated with the state-owned China National Gold Group Corporation, China Gold. This case sheds light on the complexities of Chinese investment in Kyrgyzstan's mining sector and the 2019 Solton-Sary riot, a significant conflict between the Chinese mining company and the local population where 48 Chinese workers of Zhong Ji Mining Company LLC were injured. It caused a strong Chinese demarche, urging the Kyrgyz government "to take effective measures to protect the legitimate rights and interests of Chinese companies, as well as ensure the safety of Chinese citizens and avoid the recurrence of such incidents" [13].

Zhong Ji Mining Company LLC: From Formation to Conflict

Zhong Ji Mining Company LLC was reportedly founded in 2008 as a subsidiary of Shaanxi Yanglaoda Investment Company [14]. In 2016 it was re-registered as a wholly owned subsidiary of China Gold Hong Kong Buchuk Mining Company affiliated to state-owned China National Gold Group Corporation (China Gold) [15]. It is also worth to mention that Kyrgyz projects of China Gold could be seen as part of "mobilization order" issued by the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) to state-owned enterprises to see new business opportunities along in the Belt and Road Initiative countries [16].

Development and Environmental Concerns: A Timeline of Events

The Solton-Sary gold deposit is divided into 3 sections - Altyn-Tor, Buchuk, Ak-Tash. The Chinese company received its license for the exploration of Buchuk section in 2009 and started its first field operations in 2011, momentarily causing the first clash with local residents of Emgekchil village demanding to hand over the license to a locally-owned company, "Emgekchilaltyn" [17]. Despite preliminary problems, the company was determined to continue its operations and in 2013 received its second license to conduct mining operations on the section [18]. In April 2018 the company received the consent of the Min-Bulak village council for the construction of infrastructure objects on its pastures [19]. Starting in 2019 the company conducted large-scale earthworks preparing the terrain to construct a gold processing plant and a tailing dam. The fast pace of construction works together with explosive works accompanied with allegedly toxic yellow and red post-blast fumes, and discharging toilet waste into river acting as water source for local villages have led to serious concerns among the local community [20].

"When they conducted explosive works it was like in Chernobyl. They blew up a lot. There was red smoke...then black smoke...then green smoke after the explosions. I don't know what they used for explosions."-

interview with local resident [21]

In addition to the environmental concerns, it's important to highlight that the company's consultations with the local community before commencing the investment were ineffective. Local residents have expressed their dissatisfaction, noting that the consultations did not involve experts with the necessary knowledge, initially causing mistrust and undermining further dialogue.

"They came two or three times. When we asked what would happen to the pastures, we were told that they would sow sainfoin, this is because they do not have specialists, otherwise experts would say that sainfoin does not grow at an altitude of 3500 meters, these people should have known this. It is irresponsible..." - interview with local resident

The 2019 Solton-Sary Riot: A Clash between Chinese Miners and Local Population

In July 2019, the situation deteriorated as water and air pollution allegedly led to livestock losses and illnesses among children. This escalation culminated in limited protests. Then, on August 3, 2019, a critical incident occurred when two local shepherds were severely beaten by Chinese workers, triggering a mass riot. As a result, on August 5, 2019, hundreds of local residents seized the mining field, resulting in the expulsion of Chinese workers and the suspension of work [22].

Complex Conflict Environment: Local Interests and Multi-Layered Issues

Although violations on behalf of the investor could be identified, the situation cannot be simply put into the blame game frame. The case is grounded in a multi-layered conflict environment where local villages form a microcosm of interests. The Solton-Sary gold deposit area is used as a source of drinking and agricultural water for neighboring villages, as pastures by shepherds, as well as by illegal artisanal and small-scale miners. The interests of villages differ based on territorial division, land use rights, and other factors, including the experience of former investors.

Wider Patterns: Similar Conflicts and Ecological Concerns in the Region

It should also be noted that local residents are influenced not only by the experience of the development of the Solton-Sary gold deposit but also by the nearby Kumbel gold deposit area, where conflicts exhibit similar patterns. Interviews with local residents, as well as media reports, indicate that not only foreign investors (Chinese and Russian) but also Kyrgyz investors face public backlash due to ecological disasters, including water pollution and extensive soil degradation [23]. Additionally, there have been various attempts by local residents to independently develop the Kumbel gold deposits [24].

Challenges in Managing Conflicts and Accountability

Taking into the above, the management of these interests is challenging, as a conflict in one layer may aggravate a conflict in another layer. Although the Chinese investor - Zhong Ji Mining LLC cannot be held accountable for managing all layers, it shall comply with ecological standards and engage in wider transparent dialogue with the local community to minimize conflict situations. Just before the riot the Environmental and Technical Safety Inspectorate identified 83 gross violations during the exploration work by the Chinese company [25]. However, both authorities and Zhong Ji Mining LLC did not respond immediately, despite the fact that some issues were highly sensitive, such as alleged discharging toilet water into a river sourcing local villages with drinking and agricultural water [26].

"The shepherds said that the Chinese built their toilets there on the river, and then we drank this water, it was the very last straw, the people got angry and rebelled.

They didn't care about us." interview with local resident

Thus, the failure of the investment of Zhong Ji Mining Company LLC could be linked both to its corrosive behavior reflected in a lack of environmental accountability and systemic problems in the mining sector management, e.g., integration of artisanal and small-scale mining (ASM) into the formal legal system.

Current Status and Future Prospects: Solton-Sary Gold Deposit

As of June 2022, Kyrgyz President Sadyr Zhaparov stated that authorities are analyzing possibilities to restart works at the Buchuk section [27]. Simultaneously, it was announced that another state-owned Kyrgyzaltyn reached an agreement to develop the Altyn-Tor section jointly with another foreign company Avelum Partner LLC linked to Indian investors [28]. Thus, the importance of managing conflicts on the Solton-Sary gold deposit is still relevant with or without Chinese investors' engagement.

CASE 3: Taldy-Bulak Levoberezhny Development - "Not Without Challenges"

The development of the Taldy-Bulak Levoberezhny gold deposit is a prime example of constructive Chinese capital engagement in Kyrgyzstan. This case involves the joint venture Altynken LLC, owned by Kyrgyz state-owned Kyrgyzaltyn OJSC and Chinese Superb Pacific Ltd., a subsidiary of Zijin Mining Company Ltd. The case also includes the construction of a gold refining plant by JL Makmal Development, affiliated with various Chinese citizens.

Background

The project's history dates back to 1995 when newly independent Kyrgyzstan began its efforts to develop the Taldy-Bulak Levoberezhny gold deposit with participation from foreign investors worldwide, including Australia, Switzerland, Malaysia, and Kazakhstan. In 2006, Kyrgyzaltyn OJSC entered into a 60:40 joint venture with Kazakh company Summer Gold Ltd., forming Altynken LLC to develop the mine and securing the necessary licenses. However, by 2010, concerns arose regarding the Kazakh investor's failure to meet investment obligations due to construction delays.

In September 2011, Summer Gold Ltd. sold its 40% share in Altynken LLC to the Chinese investor, Superb Pacific Ltd., a subsidiary of Zijin Mining Group Company Ltd. (Zijin) [29]. This move was met with approval from Kyrgyz authorities, signaling a more committed investor. Commenting on the transaction, then-Chairman of the Board of 'Kyrgyzaltyn' OJSC, Osmonbek Artykbaev, stated that the project finally gained a "normal" investor and not just another "reseller" [30].

Positive Developments

In July 2015, production at the Taldy-Bulak Levoberezhny gold mine officially commenced, and Kyrgyzaltyn OJSC representatives lauded the Chinese investor for making the project operational. This achievement marked the opening of the second "world-class" gold mining project in Kyrgyzstan, following the Kumtor gold mine [31].

Moreover, Altynken LLC has become the second-largest taxpayer to the Kyrgyz state budget, highlighting its significant economic contributions [32].

Challenges and Resolutions

During the construction phase, Altynken LLC encountered tensions with the local population. Between 2012 and 2014, local residents raised concerns, primarily related to two issues: compliance with environmental norms and the requirement to source at least 90% of the labor force locally. The first issue was dismissed by many representatives of local and state authorities, who considered it a tactic employed by populists to make unreasonable financial demands. It should be noted that the construction process underwent repeated inspections by responsible agencies, causing delays as the company struggled to obtain necessary permits promptly [33].

The second issue, due to its high social sensitivity, led to the temporary suspension of construction works in October 2012. Although Altynken LLC, as the main investor, adhered to the local employment quotas, such demands could not be enforced on specialized contractor companies from China that were employed during the construction phase without negatively impacting the technological process. This situation led to a higher number of Chinese workers, which raised concerns among local residents. Tensions escalated into a mass protest following a brawl between workers, resulting in the evacuation of Chinese workers and the temporary suspension of work [34]. However, the conflict was eventually resolved, and work resumed.

Accountability and Transparency

Since 2015, most of the initial problems have been addressed as Altynken LLC increased production capacity and stabilized operations. The company is frequently cited as a positive example of accountability and transparency in the mining sector, actively pursuing various Environmental, Social, and Governance (ESG) programs. These include an industrial safety program called "Respect for Life. Safety First," an ecological program titled "Clean Waters and Green Mountains - These Are the Mountains of Gold and Silver," a training plan for local residents called "Man Above All," and the establishment of the Kemin Kelechegi Public Foundation to improve basic infrastructure [35].

However, despite these efforts, workers' protests have occasionally recurred, primarily regarding wages and perceived issues with transparency in the employment of local residents [36].

CASE 4: The Makmalzoloto Gold Mining Plant Revival - "Reignited Prosperity"

The fourth case examines Chinese capital involvement in the revival of the "Makmalzoloto" Gold Mining Plant (MGMP), which serves as the primary production branch of state-owned "Kyrgyzaltyn" OJSC. Located in the Makmal deposit, MGMP was Kyrgyzstan's first industrially developed gold mining project, starting operations in 1986.

MGMP played a vital socioeconomic role in the Toguz-Toro district of the Jalal-Abad Region in western Kyrgyzstan, acting as the primary local employer and contributing up to 95% of the district's budget. Due to its significance, its operational period, initially planned for 10 years, was extended multiple times, with production officially ceasing only on 1st September 2018 [37].

Background

Over the last decade, "Kyrgyzaltyn" OJSC noted the need for investment in conducting additional reserve exploration, technological modernization of the existing gold processing plant, and the construction of a tailing processing plant [38]. In 2017, the company expressed interest in foreign and domestic companies investing in the plant's revival [39]. Accordingly, this case explores two instances of Chinese capital involvement related to MGMP.

The Ambiguous Involvement of "GL Makmal Developing" LLC

The first instance involves "GL Makmal Developing" LLC, controlled by Chinese businessman Yang Weihong. In 2015, the investor signed a land lease agreement with Kyrgyzaltyn OJSC to construct a new gold processing plant within MGMP's territory. However, this new facility despite being within its perimeters would not be directly affiliated with any of "Kyrgyzaltyn" OJSC's business entities. In 2017, MP Kozhobek Ryspaev, then-chairman of the Parliamentary committee on the fuel and energy complex and subsoil use, accused "Kyrgyzaltyn" OJSC of hindering the investment plans of the Chinese investor, who not only aimed to build a new gold processing plant but also expressed interest in exploring new gold deposits linked to MGMP. "Kyrgyzaltyn" OJSC distanced itself from the Chinese investor's plans, stating that it was a private business endeavor unrelated to MGMP's revival plans [40]. Considering the context, Ryspaev's statement could be perceived as advocating for a specific investor rather than genuinely safeguarding the state interest and investors rights.

Additionally, it is crucial to underscore that "GL Makmal Developing" LLC severely damaged its reputation when, in April 2018, newly constructed facilities were set ablaze by outraged local residents. The investor had blatantly disregarded local laws, neglecting essential steps such as obtaining construction permits and conducting necessary environmental impact assessments [41]. Troublingly, both before and after the incident, state authorities, including the State Ecological and Technical Inspection and the Anti-Corruption Service of the State Committee for National Security of Kyrgyzstan (SCNS), openly acknowledged that these facilities were constructed in clear violation of existing laws and regulations [42]. This raises serious questions about the alleged negligence of both the investor and authorities, leading to local discontent.

The Constructive Involvement of Manson Group LLC

The second Chinese capital involvement is directly linked to the revival of MGMP under the auspices of "Kyrgyzaltyn" OJSC. On 14 November 2018, a competition was announced for the creation of a joint venture based on MGMP. The main evaluation criteria included

the provision of jobs for the local population, the obligatory use of environmentally friendly reagents and modern technologies in mineral processing, the timeline for commissioning a new gold processing plant and/or modernization of an existing one, investment capability without relying on external funds, the level of contribution to the Development Fund of the Toguz-Toro region, and the support of non-core industries to increase employment and develop the region's economy [43].

Pretenders had 30 days to submit proposals and the winner was determined on 17 December, 2018. Three Chinese companies submitted proposals: Manson Group LLC, Shynkyiyuan Frunze LLC, and Central Asian Metalkom LLC [44]. All proposed a joint venture structure in which 30% would be owned by "Kyrgyzaltyn" OJSC, and 70% by the investor. Manson Group LLC emerged as the winner, committing to create 1,315 jobs and investing \$75 million from its own funds. The company also pledged to contribute 2% of the joint venture's gross annual income to the Development Fund of the Toguz-Toro region annually after commissioning the gold processing plant, and up to 10 million KGS before commissioning. To further boost employment, Manson Group LLC proposed building various facilities, including a honey processing plant, brick factory, and greenhouse-modular complex in the region [45].

In 2019, Manson Group LLC entered a joint venture with "Kyrgyzaltyn" OJSC, receiving a 66% share in Makmal Gold Company LLC (MGM). In September 2019, MGM resumed work at the gold mine and by March 2020, the existing gold processing plant was put back into operation [46].

The company's commitment to enterprise development and social responsibility was evident through its employment policies tailored for local residents, the initiation of employment projects, and its support during the pandemic period. These efforts were put to the ultimate test when MGM employees defended the enterprise and safeguarded the investor amid the turbulent times following the 2020 Kyrgyz Revolution [47]. As a result, Manson Group LLC's capital investment in MGM stands as a compelling example of "constructive capital" involvement.

CONCLUSIONS & RECOMMENDATIONS

The policy brief, "All That Glitters Is Not Gold: The Case of Chinese Investments in the Gold Mining Sector," sheds light on the complexities and challenges associated with Chinese investments in Kyrgyzstan's gold mining sector. Through the analysis of four distinct cases, the brief emphasizes the urgent need for responsible investment practices that prioritize environmental sustainability, fair labor practices, transparency, and community engagement.

In examining these cases, it becomes evident that a one-size-fits-all approach is inadequate. Instead, a tailored strategy considering the unique socio-cultural and environmental context of each mining project is imperative. Strengthening environmental regulations, promoting fair labor practices, enhancing transparency, and engaging with local communities are pivotal steps toward achieving sustainable mining practices.

Moreover, integrating artisanal and small-scale mining into the formal legal framework, supporting independent environmental and social impact assessments, and fostering culturally sensitive approaches are vital components of a comprehensive solution. Government oversight and regulation play a crucial role, necessitating the alignment of existing laws with international standards and rigorous enforcement of regulations.

Corporate social responsibility must be more than a buzzword; it should translate into tangible benefits for local communities, including investments in education, healthcare, infrastructure, and sustainable livelihoods. Additionally, continuous monitoring and adaptation are essential, ensuring that mining practices evolve in response to emerging challenges and lessons learned from past experiences.

In conclusion, the policy brief underscores the urgency for Kyrgyzstan and its partners to prioritize sustainable, transparent, and inclusive approaches in the gold mining sector. By doing so, not only can the negative consequences associated with mining activities be minimized, but the benefits can be maximized, leading to shared prosperity for investors and local communities alike. It is imperative that Kyrgyzstan seizes this opportunity to transform its mining sector into a model of responsible and sustainable development, setting a precedent for the global mining industry.

In light of the complex challenges highlighted in the cases of Chinese investments in Kyrgyzstan's gold mining sector, a set of recommendations has been formulated.

RECOMMENDATIONS

1. Strengthening Regulatory Framework and Oversight

1.1 Enhance Environmental Regulations and Compliance:

Drawing from the insights gained from environmental infractions documented in the Ishtamberdi and Solton-Sary cases, it is crucial for the Ministry of Natural Resources, Ecology, and Technical Supervision of the Kyrgyz Republic to fortify environmental regulations. These regulations must be comprehensive, sensitive to Kyrgyzstan's unique ecological landscapes, and strictly enforced. Regular and thorough audits and inspections should be carried out to ensure mining companies strictly adhere to these regulations. Establishing a specialized environmental oversight unit within the Environmental and Technical Supervision Service under the Ministry (annotation: successor of the State Inspectorate for Environmental and Technical Safety in the sphere of state environmental control), equipped with enforcement powers, is essential. This dedicated unit should vigilantly monitor compliance, promptly address violations, and implement preventive measures to mitigate further environmental damage.

1.2 Promote Fair Labor Practices:

Based on the labor strikes observed in Full Gold Mining, the Ministry of Labour, Social Security and Migration of the Kyrgyz Republic, must enforce fair labor policies within the gold mining sector. Workers deserve just wages, safe working conditions, and fair

treatment. Establishing a rapid response mechanism for labor disputes, where the Ministry mediates between workers and companies, will maintain harmonious labor relations and prevent conflicts from escalating.

2. Transparency, Accountability, and Community Engagement

2.1 Ensure Fiscal Transparency and Responsible Taxation:

To prevent incidents like the tax evasion seen in Full Gold Mining, the State Tax Service under the Government of the Kyrgyz Republic must implement stringent measures for mining companies' tax compliance. Transparent financial reporting and responsible taxation are crucial. Additionally, a portion of mining revenues should be allocated directly to local communities through a dedicated fund managed by the Kyrgyz authorities, with local civic society oversight and extended transparency. This fund will drive community development initiatives, ensuring that the benefits of mining are shared locally.

It should be noted that such funds must function under strict scrutiny due to cases of alleged misuse, as exemplified by the Issyk-Kul Region Development Fund established in 2011 and financed by the Kumtor Gold Company. Support for the region's development is marred by embezzlement charges against fund management [48].

2.2 Facilitate Genuine Community Engagement:

Drawing from the lack of effective community consultations seen in multiple cases, it is vital for the Ministry of Economy of the Kyrgyz Republic, other central bodies, and local authorities to facilitate transparent and culturally sensitive dialogues between mining companies and local communities. These consultations, involving experts and local leaders, should be comprehensive and inclusive. Establishing grievance mechanisms within mining companies, monitored by local governments, will ensure prompt resolution of community concerns, fostering trust and open communication channels.

3. Social Responsibility and Cultural Sensitivity

3.1 Promoting Artisanal and Small-Scale Mining (ASM) Integration and Sustainable Economic Transition

It is important to recognize the significance of ASM and integrate it into the formal legal framework. Provide support, training, and resources to artisanal miners, ensuring responsible mining practices. Facilitate cooperation between artisanal miners and authorities that emphasize the importance of requalification and skills development for artisanal miners to enhance their transition into formal mining operations. The importance of ASM and the involved local population shall not be underestimated as the sector is largely underreported and acts as a "blind spot" in large-scale mining investment, causing resistance during various phases. The conflict between the Chinese mining company and the local population at Solton-Sary is a clear example of the challenges associated with artisanal mining that often go unnoticed. The rapid expansion of the mining operation, coupled with environmental concerns and inadequate community engagement, led to significant local unrest.

In large-scale mining projects, it is imperative to develop comprehensive investment programs and mechanisms that facilitate local economic and labor transitions. These initiatives are crucial not only for transitioning to formal mining operations but also for diversifying employment opportunities across various sectors. By strategically planning and implementing these programs, sustainable alternatives to artisanal mining can be created, ensuring the overall development of local communities and promoting a balanced economic transition.

To ensure local benefits from such project partnerships between mining companies and local businesses, including suppliers and contractors, shall be promoted. For example, the procurement of goods and services from local suppliers can stimulate the growth of local enterprises.

3.2 Support Independent Environmental and Social Impact Assessments:

Encourage independent Environmental and Social Impact Assessments (ESIAs) conducted by experts not affiliated with the mining companies. Ensure these assessments are comprehensive, transparent, and accessible to the public. This transparency will foster trust within local communities, ensuring that the environmental and social implications of mining activities are well-understood.

3.3 Encourage Meaningful CSR Investments:

Drawing inspiration from the positive practices identified in the cases, mining companies are urged to adopt proactive and community-centric Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) initiatives. Emulating the model set by Altynken LLC in the Taldy-Bulak Levoberezhny gold deposit case, where transparent initiatives like "Man Above All" and the establishment of the Kemin Kelechegi Public Foundation significantly contributed to community development, companies are encouraged to engage in similar efforts. By dedicating a substantial portion of profits to fund community development projects, healthcare facilities, education, and infrastructure, mining companies can foster a sense of shared prosperity and mutual benefit. Regulatory authorities, building on successful practices like those seen in the positive resolution of conflicts in the Taldy-Bulak Levoberezhny case, should establish clear guidelines for CSR investments, ensuring transparency, accountability, and direct positive impact on local communities.

3.4 Promote Comprehensive Social Packages:

Building on the positive practices identified in the brief, regulatory authorities and local governments are urged to champion comprehensive social packages akin to those initiated by successful ventures. Emphasizing best practices observed in the Taldy-Bulak Levoberezhny case, where tensions with the local population were effectively resolved through transparent dialogue and commitment to local employment quotas, these social packages should encompass healthcare, education, and infrastructure development. Just as Manson Group LLC in the Makmalzoloto Gold Mining Plant Revival case demonstrated, integrating these packages into the mining companies' operational plans is essential for long-term sustainability. Continuous evaluations, guided by the success stories in the brief, should shape the evolution of these initiatives, ensuring they align with the ever-

changing needs of the communities. Collaborative engagement with the affected communities, as demonstrated in the successful resolution of conflicts in the Taldy-Bulak Levoberezhny case, remains pivotal in ensuring these social packages genuinely serve the best interests of the locals.

4. Investment in Community Development and Continuous Improvement

4.1 Invest in Comprehensive Community Development:

Close monitoring of community development initiatives is essential. Investments should genuinely improve the lives of local residents, focusing on education, healthcare, and sustainable livelihoods. Collaborative efforts between mining companies, local governments, and NGOs are key. Together, they can design and implement comprehensive community development programs tailored to local needs, fostering a sense of ownership and sustainable progress.

4.2 Encourage Continuous Monitoring, Adaptation, and Learning:

Establishing a dedicated local initiative/platform for continuous monitoring of mining activities, social impacts, and environmental factors is crucial. This agency, comprising experts and stakeholders, will regularly update standards based on emerging challenges and global best practices. Furthermore, facilitating regular knowledge-sharing sessions between government agencies, mining companies, NGOs, and local communities will foster collaborative problem-solving and continuous improvement in mining practices.

5. Enhancing Environmental Monitoring and Management.

5.1 Implementing Comprehensive Air Quality Monitoring Systems:

Given the potential hazards associated with mining operations, particularly surface blasting that could generate harmful gases, mining investors must prioritize the establishment of robust Air Quality Monitoring Systems. These systems, operating online, provide real-time updates on air quality and pollutants, addressing concerns stemming from incidents like those at the Solton-Sary Deposit. Proactive monitoring ensures immediate detection of harmful gases, calming fears within local communities. By granting residents access to real-time air quality data and timely alerts, this system proactively mitigates concerns arising from past incidents, such as the "yellow fume" speculations. Managing pollutants effectively, especially those generated by mine explosions, guarantees the safety of local residents.

5.2 Comprehensive Water Quality Assessments, Water Quality Monitoring and Early Warning Systems

In response to challenges like those faced in the Ishtamberdi Gold Deposit, where environmental violations raised concerns about water quality, mining companies must conduct meticulous Water Quality Assessments. These assessments should encompass all affected areas, including rivers, streams, and groundwater sources. Water Quality Monitoring and Early Warning Systems, based on modern biomonitoring systems using mussels, could be applied, allowing for online access to data. This transparency reassures

communities that water quality is under constant scrutiny. By drawing lessons from past incidents, these systems prevent potential issues from escalating, ensuring the protection of water sources and calming communities affected by mining activities.

5.3 Implementing Sustainable Water Management Practices:

Instances such as those seen in Full Gold Mining's operations, involving alleged discharging of waste into rivers, underscore the importance of Sustainable Water Management Practices. Mining investors must be held accountable for responsible wastewater treatment and discharge methods. Learning from these challenges, the industry can adopt practices that not only meet but exceed environmental standards. By ensuring water management strategies align with the highest environmental criteria, future incidents of pollution can be prevented, preserving the integrity of water sources and the well-being of local communities.

In summary, these recommendations, grounded in meticulous analysis and real-world cases, establish a foundational framework for transforming international investments in the Kyrgyz Republic's mining sector. Strengthening regulatory oversight, promoting fair labor practices, enhancing transparency, fostering genuine community engagement, and prioritizing environmental protection are fundamental aspects of this approach. Embracing accountable investment practices and addressing the corrosive impact of capital are crucial steps toward ensuring the well-being of local communities and preserving Kyrgyzstan's natural resources. This framework not only serves as a model for responsible and ethical business conduct but also sets a standard that mutually benefits the Kyrgyz Republic and its international partners, including Chinese investors.

DISCLAIMER:

The analysis and recommendations presented in this policy brief are based on data and conditions as of March 2023. While every effort has been made to ensure the accuracy and relevance of the information, circumstances may have changed since that time.

- [1] Премьер-министр Кыргызской Республики. "Распоряжение Правительства КР От 15 Января 2008 Года № 13-р (Соглашения о Сотрудничестве По Реабилитации Участка Автодороги Ош-Сарыташ-Иркештам с 190 По 240 Км и Освоению Золоторудного Месторождения 'Иштамберды'...) [Decree of the Government of the Kyrgyz Republic Dated January 15, 2008 No. 13-r (Agreement on Cooperation for the Rehabilitation of the Section of the Osh-Sarytash-Irkeshtam Road from 190 to 240 Km and the Development of the Ishtamberdy Gold Deposit...)]." Централизованный Банк Данных Правовой Информации, Министерство Юстиции Кыргызской Республики, 15 Jan. 2008, http://cbd.minjust.gov.kg/act/view/ru-ru/207107.
- [2] A subsidiary of Lingbao Gold Group Company Ltd.
- [3] "Общество с Ограниченной Ответственностью 'Full Gold Mining' (Фул Голд Майнинг)." Электронная База Данных Юридических Лиц, Филиалов (Представительств), Министерство Юстиции Кыргызской Республики, 1 Apr. 2010, https://register.minjust.gov.kg/register/Public.seam?publicId=24449.
- [4] Денисенко, Дмитрий. "Первое Золото Иштамберды: Золоторудный Концентрат Больше Не Будут Вывозить в Китай [The First Gold of Ishtamberdy: Gold Ore Concentrate Will No Longer Be Exported to China]." Финансовый Портал Акчабар, Акчабар Медиа, 27 Dec. 2016,

https://www.akchabar.kg/ru/article/business/zoloto-ishtamberdy/.

[5] Ibid

- [6] Rfe/rl. "На Месторождении Иштамберди Местные Жители Провели Митинг [Local Residents Held a Rally at the Ishtamberdi Field]." Радио Азаттык, Радио Азаттык (Кыргызская Служба Радио Свободная Европа/Радио Свобода), 14 June 2018, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/29287000.html.
- Жолдошев, Кубанычбек. "Скандал Вокруг Месторождения Иштамберди [Scandal around the Ishtamberdi Field]." Радио Азаттык, Радио Азаттык (Кыргызская Служба Радио Свободная Европа/Радио Свобода), 14 June 2018, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/kyrgyzstan-gold-field-ishtamberdy/29289576.html.
- [7] Мырзабеков, Аскарбек. "'Цианид в Почве и в Воде'. Почему Чаткальцы Выступают Против Добычи Золота Китайской Компанией ['Cyanide in Soil and Water'. Why Chatkal Residents Oppose Gold Mining by a Chinese Company]." КLOOP.КG Новости Кыргызстана, Kloop Media Foundation, 7 Jan. 2020, https://kloop.kg/blog/2020/01/07/tsianid-v-pochve-i-v-vode-pochemu-chatkaltsy-vystupayut-protiv-dobychi-zolota-kitajskoj-kompaniej/.
- [8] Кабар. "Компания Full Gold Mining в Ала-Буке Выбрасывала Химотходы в Старый Рудник Госэкотехинспекция Выясняет Их Вредность Экологии [Full Gold Mining in Ala-Buka Threw Chemical Waste into an Old Mine State Ecological and Technical Inspectorate Finds out Their Harmfulness to the Environment]." Новости Кыргызстана КНИА "Кабар", КНИА "Кабар", 29 Feb. 2020, https://kabar.kg/news/kompaniia-full-gold-kompapi-v-ala-buke-vybrasyvali-khimotkhody-v-staryi-rudnik-gosekotekhinspektciia-vyiasniaet-ikh-vrednost/.
- [9] Денисенко, Дмитрий. "Первое Золото Иштамберды: Золоторудный Концентрат Больше Не Будут Вывозить в Китай [The First Gold of Ishtamberdy: Gold Ore Concentrate Will No Longer Be Exported to China]." Финансовый Портал Акчабар, Акчабар Медиа, 27 Dec. 2016,

https://www.akchabar.kg/ru/article/business/zoloto-ishtamberdy/.

[10] Халимов, Рустам. "'Фулл Голд Майнинг' Уволила 400 Рабочих На Карьере Иштамберди Из-За Угрозы Банкротства [Full Gold Mining Fired 400 Workers at the Ishtamberdi Quarry Due to the Threat of Bankruptcy]." KLOOP.KG - Новости Кыргызстана, Kloop Media Foundation, 8 Jan. 2018,

https://kloop.kg/blog/2018/01/08/full-gold-majning-uvolila-400-rabochih-na-karere-ishtamberdi-iz-za-ugrozy-bankrotstva/.

ГКПЭН КР. "Конфликт в «Фулл Голд Майнинг» Разрешен [Conflict in Full Gold Mining Resolved]." Государственный Комитет Промышленности, Энергетики и Недропользования Кыргызской Республики (ГКПЭН КР), ГКПЭН КР, 10 Jan. 2018, http://www.gkpen.kg/index.php/press/news/115-2018-01-10-09-48-50.

[11] Денисенко, Дмитрий. "Первое Золото Иштамберды: Золоторудный Концентрат Больше Не Будут Вывозить в Китай [The First Gold of Ishtamberdy: Gold Ore Concentrate Will No Longer Be Exported to China]." Финансовый Портал Акчабар, Акчабар Медиа, 27 Dec. 2016,

https://www.akchabar.kg/ru/article/business/zoloto-ishtamberdy/.

[12] Жолдошев, Кубанычбек. "Скандал Вокруг Месторождения Иштамберди [Scandal around the Ishtamberdi Field]." Радио Азаттык, Радио Азаттык (Кыргызская Служба Радио Свободная Европа/Радио Свобода), 14 June 2018, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/kyrgyzstan-gold-field-ishtamberdy/29289576.html.

[13]Rfe/rl. "Министерство Здравоохранения: На Солтон-Сары Пострадали 48 Человек [Ministry of Health: 48 People Were Injured in Solton-Sary]." Радио Азаттык, Радио Азаттык (Кыргызская Служба Радио Свободная Европа/Радио Свобода), 7 Aug. 2019, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/30097245.html.

Моисеева, Светлана. "Посольство КНР Требует Строго Наказать Виновников Нападения На Китайскую Компанию [Ministry of Health: 48 People Were Injured in Solton-Sary]." Кактус – Новости Кыргызстана и Бишкека, ОФ "ПроМедиа Плюс", 7 Aug. 2019,

https://kaktus.media/doc/395735_posolstvo_knr_trebyet_strogo_nakazat_vinovnik ov_napadeniia_na_kitayskyu_kompaniu.html.

[14] Таzabek Подробнее: www.tazabek.kg/news:384983?f=cp. "Комиссия Госгеологии Продлила Лицензию Zhong Ji Mining Company На Разведку Золота На Бучукской Площади [State Geology Commission Extended the License of Zhong Ji Mining Company for Gold Exploration in Buchuk Area]." Таzabek — Интернет-Издание Кыргызстана, Информационное Агентство АКИргеss, 15 Jan. 2015, http://www.tazabek.kg/news:384983.

[15] "Ocoo 'Китайско-Кыргызская Компания 'Zhong Ji Mining Company' [LLC 'Chinese-Kyrgyz Company 'Zhong Ji Mining Company']." Электронная База Данных Юридических Лиц, Филиалов (Представительств), Министерство Юстиции Кыргызской Республики, 4 Apr. 2016,

https://register.minjust.gov.kg/register/Public.seam?publicId=25555.

[16] Beijing Weekly. "'黄金'路上砥砺前行 (专访中国黄金董事长宋鑫) [Forge Ahead on the Road of 'Gold' (Interview with Song Xin, Chairman of China Gold)]." 中国黄金集团黄金珠宝股份有限公司官网-新闻详情, Beijing Weekly/China Gold, 13 Nov. 2017, https://www.chnau99999.com/page/newsDetail?news=24323.

[17] Груздов, Юрий. "Золотые Распри [Golden Strife]." "МСН" Общественно-Политическая Газета, OcOO "МСН," 1 Sept. 2011, https://www.msn.kg/ru/news/35910/.

[18] Государственный комитет промышленности, энергетики и недропользования Кыргызской Республики. "Перечень Действующих Лицензий На Золото [List of Valid Gold Licenses]." Open Data Kyrgyzstan (Портал Открытых Данных Кыргызской Республики), Гкпэн КР, 13 Nov. 2019, https://data.gov.kg/dataset/perechen-dejstvuyushih-licenzij-na-zoloto.
[19] Миң-булак айыл кеңеши. "Солтон Сары Жайлоосундагы «Бучук» Участкасындагы Кыргыз-Кытай Биргелешкен ЖЧК «Чжун-Дьжи-Майнинг» Компаниясы Менен Иш Алып Баруу Жөнүндө [About Doing Business with the Kyrgyz-Chinese Joint LLC 'Jung-Dji-Mining' Company in the 'Buchuk' Section of the Solton Sary Pasture.]." Централизованный Банк Данных Правовой Информации, Министерство Юстиции Кыргызской Республики, 20 Apr. 2018, http://cbd.minjust.gov.kg/act/view/ru-ru/409550.

[20] These issues were indicated by local residents during interviews conducted for the purpose of the research.

[21]During interviews local residents point that explosive works conducted by the company were accompanied with "yellow fume" what caused serious concerns among local populations. It shall be acknowledged that such concerns are reasonable as there is a potential hazards posed by the toxic fumes produced by detonating explosives in surface mining, and color of fumes could be seen as indicator of harmfulness (for reference purpose: Procedure: Post Blast Fume Management...). However, no such risks related to activities of Zhong Ji Mining Company LLC were confirmed by competent authorities.

Glencore. "Procedure: Post Blast Fume Management - Ravensworth Open Cut." Glencore, Glencore / Ravensworth Open Cut JV, 12 Sept. 2020, https://www.glencore.com.au/.rest/api/v1/documents/7d59e8a5de0a6b5de46173 6979394cb2/Post%20Blast%20Fume%20Management.pdf.

[22] Джумашова, Аида. "Конфликт На Солтон-Сары. Деятельность Китайской Компании Приостановили [The Conflict on Solton-Sary. the Activity of the Chinese Company Was Suspended]." ИА «24.Кg» - Новости Кыргызстана, "24.Кg" New Agency, 7 Aug. 2019, https://24.kg/obschestvo/125586_konflikt_nasolton-saryi_deyatelnost_kitayskoy_kompanii_priostanovili/.

[23] SAYASAT.kg. "Уничтожим Золоторудное Месторождение 'Кумбель'? [Will We Destroy the Kumbel Gold Deposit?]." SAYASAT.kg, Газета "Саясат", 25 Apr. 2012, http://www.sayasat.kg/economics/16384-уничтожим-золоторудное-месторождение-«кумбель».html.

Таzabek. "Жители Нарынской Области Требуют Отозвать Лицензию у Российской «Рокизол», Разрабатывающей Золоторудное Месторождение Кумбель, - Представитель ОО Ж.Молдокматов [Residents of Naryn Region Demand to Revoke the License from the Russian 'Rokizol', Which Develops the Kumbel Gold Deposit, - Representative of the NGO Zh. Moldokmatov]." Таzabek — Интернет-Издание Кыргызстана, Информационное Агентство АКИргеss, 26 Aug. 2011, https://www.tazabek.kg/news:225401.

Regnum. "Жители Нарына Требуют Отозвать Лицензию у Российской Золотодобывающей Компании (Киргизия) [Residents of Naryn Demand to Revoke the License of a Russian Gold Mining Company (Kyrgyzstan)]." Regnum, ИА REGNUM, 26 Aug. 2011, https://regnum.ru/news/economy/1439396.html.

Тынаева, Нурзада. "Жители Нарынской Области Пожаловались Депутату На Деятельность Разработчика Месторождения 'Кумбель' [Residents of the Naryn Region Complained to the Deputy about the Activities of the Developer of the Kumbel Field]." K-News, Информационное Агентство K-News, 17 Apr. 2014, https://knews.kg/2014/04/17/jiteli-naryinskoy-oblasti-pojalovalis-deputatu-na-deyatelnost-razrabotchika-mestorojdeniya-kumbel/.

[24] Абдыраева, Айганыш. "Нарынчане Решили Сами Заниматься Разработкой Месторождения «Кумбель» [Naryn Residents Decided to Develop the Kumbel Field Themselves]." К-News, Информационное Агентство К-News, 18 May 2012, https://knews.kg/2012/05/18/naryinchane-reshili-sami-zanimatsya-razrabotkoymestorojdeniya-kumbel/.

[25] Алымкул кызы, Венера. "МВД Выявляет Подстрекателей Конфликта На Солтон-Сары [Ministry of Internal Affairs Identifies Instigators of the Conflict in Solton-Sary]." Gezitter.org - Чтобы Понимали..., Кыргызская Служба Би-Би-Си, 5 Sept. 2019,

https://www.gezitter.org/economics/81972_mvd_vyiyavlyaet_podstrekateley_konf likta_na_solton-saryi/.

[26]The issue of location of toilets in close proximity to rivers and discharge of waste discharge raw (untreated) sewage was pointed in conducted interviews by local residents as important trigger of conflict.

[27] Кабар. "Садыр Жапаров Посетил Золоторудное Месторождение Солтон-Сары [Sadyr Japarov Visited the Solton-Sary Gold Deposit]." Новости Кыргызстана - КНИА "Кабар", КНИА "Кабар", 27 June 2022, https://kabar.kg/news/sadyr-zhaparov-posetil-zolotorudnoe-mestorozhdenie-solton-sary/.

[28] Economist.kg. "Неизвестной Компании Avelum Partner Отдали Переработку Хвостохранилищ 'Солтон-Сары' - Рудник Посетил Садыр Жапаров [An Unknown Company Avelum Partner Was given the Processing of the Solton-Sary Tailings - the Mine Was Visited by Sadyr Zhaparov]." Финансовое Издание Economist, Финансовое Издательство Economist.kg, 27 June 2022,

https://economist.kg/novosti/2022/06/27/neizvestnoj-kompanii-avelum-partner-otdali-pererabotku-hvostohranilishh-solton-sary-rudnik-posetil-sadyr-zhaparov/. "ОсОО 'Авелум Партнер' ['Avelum Partner' LLC]." Электронная База Данных Юридических Лиц, Филиалов (Представительств), Министерство Юстиции Кыргызской Республики, 8 Feb. 2022,

https://register.minjust.gov.kg/register/Public.seam?publicId=598858. In light of the corruption scandal involving Minister of Education and Science Almaz Beishenaliev the PolitKlinika newspaper linked Avelum Partner LLC to Indian businessman Potu Fani Bhushan and his associates investing in medical education in Kyrgzystan. Source: ПолитКлиника Медиа. "Министрге 'Пара Бердим' Деген Фани Жана Анын Айланасындагы Таасирдүү Адамдар [Fani and Influential People around Him Who 'Bribed' the Minister]." ПолитКлиника – Такталган Гана Маалыматтар!, ПолитКлиника Медиа,

https://pk.kg/news/inner/ministrge-para-berdim-degen-fani-zhana-anyn-ajlanasyndagy-taasird-adamdar/.

[29] Кыргызалтын. "OcOO «Алтынкен» [LLC 'Altynken']." Кыргызалтын, ОАО "Кыргызалтын," http://kyrgyzaltyn.kg/ocoo-алтынкен/.

[30] Денисенко, Дмитрий. "На Месторождении Талды-Булак Левобережный Работали Инвесторы-Перекупщики, – 'Кыргызалтын' [Investors-Dealers Worked at the Taldy-Bulak Levoberezhny Field, - Kyrgyzaltyn]." Вечерний Бишкек, ЗАО "Издательский Дом "Вечерний Бишкек", 9 Nov. 2011,

https://www.vb.kg/doc/169373_na_mestorojdenii_taldy_bylak_levoberejnyy_rabot ali_investory_perekypshiki_kyrgyzaltyn.html.

[31] Dzyubenko, Olga. "Kyrgyzstan Launches Taldy-Bulak Gold Venture with China." Reuters, Thomson Reuters, 29 July 2015,

https://www.reuters.com/article/kyrgyzstan-gold-taldybulak-idUSL5N10922520150729.

[32] Шабалин, Александр. "Топ-10 Самых Крутых Компаний Кыргызстана. Их Владельцы и Налоговые Отчисления [Top 10 Coolest Companies in Kyrgyzstan. Their Owners and Tax Deductions]." Кактус – Новости Кыргызстана и Бишкека, ОФ "ПроМедиа Плюс", 11 Aug. 2021,

https://kaktus.media/doc/444031_top_10_samyh_krytyh_kompaniy_kyrgyzstana._i h_vladelcy_i_nalogovye_otchisleniia.html.

[33] Денисенко, Дмитрий. "Агентство Охраны Окружающей Среды: Нарушений На Талды-Булаке Левобережном Heт [Environmental Protection Agency: There Are No Violations at Taldy-Bulak Levoberezhny]." Вечерний Бишкек, ЗАО "Издательский Дом "Вечерний Бишкек", 30 July 2013,

https://www.vb.kg/doc/237964_agentstvo_ohrany_okryjaushey_sredy:_narysheniy _na_taldy_bylake_levoberejnom_net.html.

Асанов, Бакыт. "Hecтихающиe Страсти Вокруг Талды-Булака [Unceasing Passions around Taldy Bulak]." Радио Азаттык, Радио Азаттык (Кыргызская Служба Радио Свободная Европа/Радио Свобода), 19 Mar. 2014, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/25302267.html.

Гейне, Хлоя. "Разработка Рудника На Талды-Булаке Вызывает Жалобы Местных Жителей [+ Видео] [The Development of the Mine at Taldy-Bulak Causes Complaints from Local Residents [+ Video]]." KLOOP.KG - Новости Кыргызстана, Kloop Media Foundation, 17 Mar. 2014,

https://kloop.kg/blog/2014/03/17/razrabotka-rudnika-na-taldy-bulake-vy-zy-vaet-zhaloby-mestny-h-zhitelej-video/.

[34] Култаева, Азиза. "'Алтын-Кен': Инвесторы и Местное Население ['Altyn-Ken': Investors and Local Population]." Радио Азаттык, Радио Азаттык (Кыргызская Служба Радио Свободная Европа/Радио Свобода), 28 Sept. 2012, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/kyrgyzstan_investment_altyn_ken/24722573.html. Денисенко, Дмитрий. "Китайцев Обвиняют в Избиении Рабочих-Кыргызстанцев На Талды-Булаке Левобережном [Chinese Accused of Beating Kyrgyz Workers at Taldy-Bulak Levoberezhny]." Вечерний Бишкек, ЗАО "Издательский Дом "Вечерний Бишкек", 22 Oct. 2012, https://www.vb.kg/doc/203549_kitaycev_obviniaut_v_izbienii_rabochih_kyrgyzsta

ncev_na_taldy_bylake_levoberejnom.html.

Денисенко, Дмитрий. "Жители: На Талды-Булаке Левобережном Не Трудоустраивают Местное Haceление [Residents: Local Population Is Not Employed at Taldy-Bulak Levoberezhny]." Вечерний Бишкек, ЗАО "Издательский Дом "Вечерний Бишкек", 27 Sept. 2012,

https://www.vb.kg/doc/200886_jiteli:_na_taldy_bylake_levoberejnom_ne_trydoyst raivaut_mestnoe_naselenie.html.

Денисенко, Дмитрий. "Работы На Талды-Булаке Левобережном Приостановят На Неопределенный Срок [Works on Taldy-Bulak Levoberezhny Will Be Suspended for an Indefinite Period]." Вечерний Бишкек, ЗАО "Издательский Дом "Вечерний Бишкек", 24 Oct. 2012,

https://www.vb.kg/doc/203751_raboty_na_taldy_bylake_levoberejnom_priostanoviat_na_neopredelennyy_srok.html.

[35] Компания Алтынкен. "OcOO 'Алтынкен': O Hac." Компания Алтынкен / 奥同克有限责任公司, OcOO "Алтынкен", http://www.altynken.kg/about/company-altynken.

[36]Осмонов, Азиз. "Обстановка На Золоторудном Предприятии 'Алтынкен' Нестабильная [The Situation at the Gold Mine 'Altynken' Is Unstable]." Вечерний Бишкек, ЗАО "Издательский Дом "Вечерний Бишкек", 26 Oct. 2020, https://www.vb.kg/doc/393522_obstanovka_na_zolotorydnom_predpriiatii_altynke n_nestabilnaia.html.

Кудрявцева, Татьяна. "Акылбек Жапаров Побывал На Талды-Булаке Левобережном и Узнал о Его Проблемах [Akylbek Zhaparov Visited Taldy-Bulak Levoberezhny and Learned about Its Problems]." ИА "24.Кg" - Новости Кыргызстана, ИА "24.Кg", 2 Feb. 2022,

https://24.kg/vlast/222603_akyilbek_japarov_pobyival_nataldyibulake_levoberejnom_iuznal_oego_problemah/.

[37] Кыргызалтын. "Филиал Комбинат «МАКМАЛЗОЛОТО» [Branch Plant 'MAKMALZOLOTO']." Кыргызалтын, ОАО "Кыргызалтын," http://kyrgyzaltyn.kg/макмалзолото/.

[38] Улукбек уулу, Ырысбек. "Талант Казаков: Без Инвестиций 'Макмал' Продержится Максимум Пару Лет [Talent Kazakov: Without Investment, Makmal Will Last a Maximum of a Couple of Years]." Радио Азаттык, Радио Азаттык (Кыргызская Служба Радио Свободная Европа/Радио Свобода), 18 Oct. 2016, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/28060736.html.

[39] Юсупова, Диля. "Комбинатом 'Макмалзолото' Интересуются Три Инвестора, в Том Числе Из КР [Three Investors Are Interested in the Makmalzoloto Plant, Including from the Kyrgyz Republic]." Актус – Новости Кыргызстана и Бишкека, ОФ "ПроМедиа Плюс," 7 Mar. 2017, https://kaktus.media/doc/353747_kombinatom_makmalzoloto_interesyutsia_tri_in vestora_v_tom_chisle_iz_kr.html.

[40] Жолдошев, Кубанычбек. "'Макмал' Стал Головной Болью Правительства ['Makmal' Has Become a Headache for the Government]." Радио Азаттык, Радио Азаттык (Кыргызская Служба Радио Свободная Европа/Радио Свобода), 20 Oct. 2017, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/28806321.html.

[41] Эркебаева, Айдай. "Поджог Золотоизвлекающей Фабрики в Джалал-Абаде. Что Происходит? [Arson of a Gold Recovery Factory in Jalal-Abad. What's Happening?]." KLOOP.KG - Новости Кыргызстана, Kloop Media Foundation, 11 Apr. 2018, https://kloop.kg/blog/2018/04/11/podzhog-zolotoizvlekayushhej-fabriki-v-dzhalal-abade-chto-proishodit/.

Бейшенбек кызы, Элеонора. "Макмал: Жители Против Строительства Фабрики [Makmal: Residents against the Construction of the Factory]." Радио Азаттык, Радио Азаттык (Кыргызская Служба Радио Свободная Европа/Радио Свобода), 2 Feb. 2018, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/29014611.html.

Rfe/rl. "ГКПЭН: Работы По Строительству Золотоизвлекательной Фабрики в Тогуз-Торо Приостановлены [SCIESU: Work on the Construction of a Gold Recovery Plant in Toguz-Toro Has Been Suspended]." Радио Азаттык, Радио Азаттык (Кыргызская Служба Радио Свободная Европа/Радио Свобода), 10 Mar. 2018, https://rus.azattyk.org/a/29090203.html.

Rfe/rl. "Митингующие Подожгли Здание Золотодобывающей Компании На Руднике Макмал [Protesters Set Fire to the Building of a Gold Mining Company at the Makmal Mine]." Радио Азаттык, Радио Азаттык (Кыргызская Служба Радио Свободная Европа/Радио Свобода), 11 Apr. 2018,

https://rus.azattyk.org/a/29158682.html.

[42] Айбек кызы, Алтынай. "Госэкотехинспекция Приостановила Строительство Золотоизвлекательной Фабрики На Базе «Макмалалтына» [The State Ecological and Technical Inspectorate Suspended the Construction of a Gold Recovery Plant Based on Makmalaltyn]." VESTI.KG - Новости Кыргызстана, Осоо "Вести.КG", 8 Feb. 2018, https://vesti.kg/geologiya/item/50148-gosekotekhinspektsiya-priostanovila-stroitelstvo-zolotoizvlekatelnoj-fabriki-na-baze-makmalaltyna.html. Юсупова, Диля. "'Кыргызалтын'. Что Нарушила Китайская Компания, Строящая Цех На Макмале ['Кугдузаltyn'. What Violated the Chinese Company Building a Workshop on Makmal]." Кактус – Новости Кыргызстана и Бишкека, ОФ "ПроМедиа Плюс, 16 Apr. 2018,

https://kaktus.media/doc/373036_kyrgyzaltyn._chto_naryshila_kitayskaia_kompaniia_stroiashaia_ceh_na_makmale.html.

ВБ. "Фабрика На Территории 'Макмалзолото' Построена Незаконно?! [The Factory on the Territory of 'Makmalzoloto' Was Built Illegally?!]." Вечерний Бишкек, ЗАО "Издательский Дом "Вечерний Бишкек", 20 Apr. 2018, https://www.vb.kg/doc/370382_fabrika_na_territorii_makmalzoloto_postroena_nez akonno.html

[43] K-News. "«Кыргызалтын» Объявил Конкурс На Создание Совместного Предприятия На Базе Комбината «Макмалзолото» [Kyrgyzaltyn Announced a Tender for the Creation of a Joint Venture Based on the Makmalzoloto Plant]." K-News, Информационное Агентство K-News, 14 Nov. 2018,

https://knews.kg/2018/11/14/kyrgyzaltyn-obyavil-konkurs-na-sozdanie-sovmestnogo-predpriyatiya-na-baze-kombinata-makmalzoloto/.

[44] Кудрявцева, Татьяна. "Месторождение Макмал Хотят Купить Китайские Компании [Chinese Companies Want to Buy Makmal Field]." ИА «24.Кg» - Новости Кыргызстана, "24.Кg" New Agency, 14 Dec. 2018,

https://24.kg/ekonomika/103945_mestorojdenie_makmal_hotyat_kupit_kitayskie_k ompanii/.

[45] Кудрявцева, Татьяна. "Стала Известна Компания, Которой Отдадут Простаивающий Макмал [The Company That Will Be given the Idle Makmal Has Become Known]." ИА «24.Kg» - Новости Кыргызстана, "24.Kg" New Agency, 19 Dec. 2018,

https://24.kg/ekonomika/104300_stala_izvestna_kompaniya_kotoroy_otdadut_prostaivayuschiy_makmal/.

Кыргызалтын. "OcOO «МакмалГолд Компани» [LLC 'MakmalGold Company']." Кыргызалтын, OAO "Кыргызалтын", http://kyrgyzaltyn.kg/ocoo-мансон-групп/.

[46] Макмал Голд Компани (МГК). "Макмал: История." МГК, МГК, http://www.makmal-gold.kg/about/history.

Кыргызалтын. "OcOO «МакмалГолд Компани» [LLC 'MakmalGold Company']." Кыргызалтын, OAO "Кыргызалтын", http://kyrgyzaltyn.kg/ocoo-мансон-групп/.

[47] Иванов, Сергей. "В «Макмал Голд Компании» Будет Работать Только 35 Иностранных Специалистов [Makmal Gold Company Will Employ Only 35 Foreign Specialists]." Сайт Новое Наблюдение Шелкового Пути, ООО"Культурное Развитие На Среднеазиатском Шелковом Пути," 13 Nov. 2019,

http://ru.siluxgc.com/html/R1673/201911/6690716280296569338.shtml#.

Коллектив «Макмал Голд Компани». "Обращение Сотрудников

Золотодобывающего Комбината «Макмал» к и. о. Президента [Appeal of Employees of the Gold Mining Plant 'Makmal' to i. about. President]." ИА «24.Kg»

- Новости Кыргызстана, "24.Kg" New Agency, 12 Nov. 2020,

https://24.kg/biznes_info/172604_obraschenie_sotrudnikov_zolotodobyivayusche go_kombinata_laquomakmalraquo_knbspinbspo_prezidenta/.

Юсупова, Диля. "'Макмал' Продолжает Развиваться, Потому Что Пандемия - Не Повод Для Остановки Производства ['Makmal' Continues to Develop, Because the Pandemic Is Not a Reason to Stop Production]." Кактус – Новости Кыргызстана и Бишкека, ОФ "ПроМедиа Плюс", 11 Nov. 2020,

https://kaktus.media/doc/425478_makmal_prodoljaet_razvivatsia_potomy_chto_pandemiia_ne_povod_dlia_ostanovki_proizvodstva.html.

[48] Kopytin, Yuri. "Ex-Chief of Directorate for Management of Issyk-Kul Development Fund Detained." ИА «24.Kg» - Новости Кыргызстана, "24.Kg" New Agency, 14 Mar. 2023, 24.kg/english/260786_Ex chief_of_Directorate_for_Management_of_Issyk-Kul_Development_Fund_detained/.

Images on cover page:

- 1.by Freepik Image by wirestock on Freepik
- 2.Image by wirestock on Freepik